SEER GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

HELD ON WEDNESDAY 2nd MAY 2018 COMMENCING AT 7.30 pm

Present:  
Cllr M Thomas (Chairman), Cllr C Hughes, Cllr J Holder, Cllr A Westlake, Cllr T Norton,    Cllr O Davison-Oakley, Cllr J Forsaith, Cllr L Hungin and Cllr A Anderson.
In attendance: 
Mrs K Hawes, Mr I Hawes, District Cllr S Patel, Mrs A Norbury, Mr T Harding and Mrs E Bates (Clerk). 

I. OPEN SESSION: A resident asked if something could be done about the regular flooding on Newbarn Lane.  The borehole was working fine but the drains and gullies were blocked with silt.  It has been logged as an urgent issue for clearing with Transport for Bucks (TFB).  The potholes on Bayne Hill were also reported as a hazard.  Jet patching has been ordered for this repair but TFB could not provide a date for when the work would be carried out. 

District Councillor Patel reported that the draft Public Spaces Protection Order had been approved.  Thames Valley Police and Bucks County Council (BCC) have approval for their protocol for dealing with illegal encampments.  He stressed that everyone should write about the Unitary Authority proposal and also requested that everyone completes the Chiltern Neighbourhood Survey.
The Clerk had a meeting with the BCC Local Area Technicians and looked at a house on Longbottom Lane where kerbstones had been requested. They had stated that there is no visual evidence to suggest that the verge or hedge is being eroded and it is not safety critical.  The resident concerned was not satisfied by this response.
A resident did not think it was correct that the Parish Council had taken the decision of giving the Scouts a further £200 sponsorship for their Beer Festival for fundraising for their new hall.  The Council made this decision as they had previously given the Parochial Church Council £500 towards their restoration of the Parish Church Hall. The Council was satisfied with their decision, however they may not continue with sponsorship in future years.

A resident had stated that the type of cherry trees planted in the village were not the original Seer Green variety which may be nicer. Further Local Area Forum funding is being requested for cherry trees or a Community Orchard to be planted on the Recreation Ground near the allotments.  A resident said that this may not be the appropriate place.  The species of trees has yet to be decided and advice will be sought from Nick Marriner from the Chalk, Cherries and Chairs project.

Thanks were given to Mr Hawes who had built and installed an owl box in Green Wood.

II.   APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:  There were no apologies.

Approval of Minutes of the previous meeting:  The minutes were approved by Cllr Davison-Oakley and Cllr Norton and were duly signed as a correct record of the meeting.

Update on Actions from Previous Meeting:  
· The meeting on Thursday 17th May has been confirmed for a visit by Mr N Marriner from the Chilterns Conservation Board scheme called “Chalk, Cherries and Chairs” which provides advice and funding for improvements to local community sites by planting fruit trees and community orchards, encouraging wildflowers and natural habitats to discuss potential projects for Seer Green.  A walk round the village will be followed by a meeting in the Baptist Church Lounge. 
· Cllr Anderson agreed to demonstrate the CCTV system to other data controllers on either 13th or 20th May. (Action – Cllr Anderson, Cllr Forsaith, Cllr Holder and Cllr Davison-Oakley)
· A meeting was held with the Bucks County Council Local Area Technicians to discuss the ongoing highways issues in the village. The dangerous potholes on Chalfont Road had been filled.  The Capital Drainage Team had completed the drainage work opposite Red Cottage which has clearly not worked so they will be called back to investigate the issues.  The Bottom Lane junction drain was solid with silt and they will raise an order to get it cleared.  They will also chase the order for Bottom Lane to be remarked - unfortunately the lining team had run out of funds by April last year so a lot of work was delayed. Four locations had been suggested for the siting of the Mobile Vehicle Activated signs for School Lane, Longbottom Lane, and two on Bottom Lane.  These locations were approved by the Council  (Action – Clerk)
· Following General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR) training Cllr Holder will communicate the key recommendations.  (Action – Cllr Holder)
· Contact had been made with Affinity Water to investigate the water system at the Recreation Ground and allotments.  There are at least two meters which have their own pipe maps available at a cost of £50 per map. It was agreed to confirm the meters serial numbers and purchase the appropriate maps.  (Action – Cllr Hungin, Clerk)  
· An asset nomination form was sent to Chiltern District Council for Lambs Newsagents and Post Office, 36 Chalfont Road, Seer Green to be listed as a Community Asset.  The Legal Team have sent back a query about support for a Community Bid.  An article is being prepared for the Newsletter. 
· The owner of the Chilterns Montessori was concerned that the metal pull down screen for the art room at the Pavilion was getting harder to close.  It was recommending that a new screen was installed and a member of the Parochial Church Council had offered to provide details for the one that was purchased for the Parish Church Hall.  These details will be chased.  (Action – Cllr Holder)
· The top of the beech hedge at the front of the Cemetery is scheduled to be cut on 31st July.
· The Local Area Forum has agreed that developing a community orchard would meet the funding criteria but they are not able to provide local area funding towards the cost of installing wheelchair access at the Pavilion.
· Cllr Davison-Oakley had attended the various presentations by both BCC and Chiltern District Council (CDC) about the Unitary Authority proposals.  It was unanimously resolved that the Council would support a new two Councils system; one which would be based in the north of the County in Aylesbury Vale and one in the south of the County to cover the area of the three existing District Councils (Wycombe, Chiltern and South Bucks).  A letter will be prepared to send to the Secretary of State for Housing, Communities and Local Government by 25th May 2018.  (Action – Cllr Thomas, Cllr Davison-Oakley)
· It is understood that the new Allotment Agreements are being sent out.
      Matters arising from the previous meeting not listed on the Agenda:  No matters were arising.
Risk inspections: Cllr Hungin has completed the April Risk Inspection. There were no issues raised.  Cllr Davison-Oakley and Cllr Holder will be conducting the May risk inspection.  (Action – Cllr Hungin)
III. HEALTH AND SAFETY:  The master list of all of the regulatory and safety inspections has been updated with the latest inspections and circulated. There were no issues raised.
IV. DECLARATION OF INTEREST: Cllr Forsaith and Cllr Holder declared an interest in the item on Jubilee Hall as they are both Seer Green CE School Governors. 
V. Correspondence:
· A letter was sent to HM Revenue and Customs reclaiming £6,012.13 VAT for the Parish Council and £3,448.09 VAT for Jubilee Hall.
VI.
Finance  
Payments amounting to:-              
    
  
 
     £4,143.05
Income received:-




   
   £30,408.38

The closing bank balances at 30th April 2018 totalled:-
   £71,213.12
i. Review of annual accounts for 2017/2018:- The accounts were reviewed in detail. The annual governance statement was approved.
ii. Review of Financial Regulations:- The Financial Regulations had been reviewed and were approved. 
VII.   Planning
Notices of new planning applications continue to be displayed on the notice-board and website. It is understood that the next, more definitive version of the Emerging Local Plan will be available in June.
Permitted

CH/2018/0264/TP
Edelweiss, Long Bottom Lane, Seer Green, HP9 2UL

Felling of a beech and a hornbeam and removal of six branches from an oak – all trees protected by a Tree Preservation Order.
VIII.
PRINCIPAL AGENDA ITEMS:

i. NEWSLETTER: A draft newsletter was reviewed.  It was agreed to update the Post Office article following feedback from CDC. (Action – Cllr Hungin)  A short update on the improvements to Jubilee Hall will also be included.  (Action – Clerk)
ii. PAVILION ACCESS:  A new disabled access design was discussed.  A meeting will be held with the Montessori Manager to ensure it will be safe for the Nursery children.  (Action – Clerk)  The CDC Community Team will be asked if they have any funding available for this project.  (Action – Clerk)
IX.
UPDATES ON OTHER MATTERS (Reports by Exception)
i. JUBILEE HALL: Jubilee Hall had a deep clean over the Easter holidays and the main hall lighting has been upgraded to LED. The date of the next Jubilee Hall Committee meeting needs to be changed.  Further improvements to the hall will be discussed.  (Action – Cllr Davison-Oakley, Cllr Norton, Clerk)
ii. PARISH COUNCIL PROPERTIES, open spaces AND SERVICES: The tree work in Green Wood from the previously approved quote has been scheduled for October. The Recreation Ground is prone to flooding between January and March.  From investigation after digging approximately 30cm down the area is solid clay.  Recommendations will be made for work to improve drainage.  (Action – Cllr Anderson) 
X.
information items: The Big Lunch is on Sunday 3rd June which is celebrating 175 years of Seer Green Baptist Church, who will be providing cakes.  Seer Green Open Gardens will be on Sunday 10th June. 

The meeting closed at 8.50pm
Next Meeting – The next Parish Council meeting will be held on Wednesday 6th June 2018, at 7.30pm in Seer Green Baptist Church in Wood Pond Close.    
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